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CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
AMENDED MEETING MINUTES
JANUARY 18, 2023
[bookmark: _GoBack]
PRESENT:					ABSENT:
Tom Feiner, Vice Chair			Jim Adkins, Chair
David Eagleton, Secretary/Treasurer
James Diel
Ron Evens
Allen Klippel
Mary Lee Salzer-Lutz
Darrel Scott 
Sandy Washington
						

Pursuant to notice of meeting duly given, the Planning and Zoning Commission convened on Wednesday, January 18, at 7:00 p.m. in the City Hall Council Chambers. Planning and Development Services Director Jonathan Raiche, Planner II Amy Lowry, and Permit Clerk Danielle Johnson also attended the meeting.  

1. Vice Chair Feiner, called the meeting to order at 7 p.m. and informed the audience of the Speaker Cards and procedures for making comments regarding items on the agenda requiring Site Plan Review. Vice Chair Feiner announced that the Chair, Jim Adkins, was absent and his absence was excused.

2. Motion was made by Commissioner Eagleton and seconded by Commissioner Scott to approve the minutes for the December 21 meeting as written. The minutes were approved by seven of the eight members present, with Commissioner Diel abstaining from the vote.

3. PZ-08-23  VEHICLE SALE & RENTAL & MAJOR SITE PLAN REVIEW – AUDI KIRKWOOD, 10230 MANCHESTER RD. 
(Subcommittee – Commissioners Evens and Klippel)

Planner II Amy Lowry provided the Commission with an update on the application since the item was introduced at the December 21 meeting including the existing legal non-conforming Vehicle Sales use. Ms. Lowry reminded the Commission that the site is approximately 1.5 acres and that the two lots have already been consolidated. Ms. Lowry stated that the original transformer will be moved and there will be a second transformer added, both on the southwestern part of the site. Ms. Lowry added also that one of the parking lot curb islands would be made a little larger than originally proposed so that there is room for a tree and a pedestrian walkway to the front of the building. Ms. Lowry presented the requested modifications on the perimeter landscaping, street frontage trees, curb islands, and the deficit of nine required parking spaces. She provided the following explanation of the applicant’s justification for the modifications:

1. Canopy trees are proposed at 2.5” caliper rather than the 2” caliper required and understory trees are proposed at 2” caliper rather than the 1.5” required. Fifty percent of all trees and shrubs will be Missouri Native plantings. The applicant is also providing 114 more shrubs than required and 143 grasses, perennials, and groundcovers.
2. The applicant is providing twice the amount of parking lot open space as required (including open space at the rear of the building beyond the 20’ required buffer).
3. The existing vehicular access points will be reduced from five to two to promote safer vehicle and pedestrian circulation both on and off-site.
4. The applicant is providing a public sidewalk easement on-site to coordinate with the larger Route 100 plan. The sidewalk will be moved farther from Manchester Road than would be provided in the right-of-way – thus improving access and safety.
5. The proposed site plan reduces the impervious area on-site (currently almost 100%) and reduces storm water runoff to neighboring residential properties.

Ms. Lowry explained that there were 12 review criteria for special use permit review and 19 criteria for site plan review that should be considered by the Commission. 
 
Vice Chair Feiner asked if there was anyone from the public wishing to speak, but no public comments were made.

Commissioner Evens read the underlined sections of the Subcommittee Report recommending approval:


CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT
JANUARY 18, 2023

PETITION NUMBER:	PZ-8-23

ACTION REQUESTED:	SPECIAL USE PERMIT (VEHICLE SALE AND RENTAL) AND MAJOR SITE PLAN REVIEW – AUDI KIRKWOOD
		
PROPERTY OWNER:	MANCHESTER 10230, LLC

APPLICANT:		SEMERSKY ENTERPRISES, INC.

APPLICANT’S AGENT:	JASON DUTKOVICH, CHARLES VINCENT GEORGE ARCHITECTS

PROPERTY LOCATION:	10230 MANCHESTER ROAD

ZONING:			B-3, HIGHWAY BUSINESS DISTRICT

DRAWINGS SUBMITTED:	SITE PLAN (1 SHEETS) PREPARED BY STOCK & ASSOCIATES STAMPED “RECEIVED JANUARY 13, 2023, CITY OF KIRKWOOD PUBLIC SERVICES DEPARTMENT”

LANDSCAPE PLAN (1 SHEET) PREPARED BY LOOMIS ASSOCIATES STAMPED “RECEIVED JANUARY 13, 2023 CITY OF KIRKWOOD PUBLIC SERVICES DEPARTMENT”

PHOTOMETRIC PLAN (2 SHEETS) PREPERED BY ENGENUITY STAMPED “RECEIVED DECEMBER 2, 2022, CITY OF KIRKWOOD PUBLIC SERVICES DEPARTMENT”

DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT
The applicant is requesting a Special Use Permit and Major Site Plan approval for a new building and associated parking lot for the existing Vehicle Sales business located at the recently consolidated parcels addressed as 10230 and 10240 Manchester Road and consisting of 65,389 square feet. There is no active Special Use Permit on the site; however, City Staff has determined that the business is a legal non-conforming use. The existing 14,702 square foot building will be demolished. The new 34,931 square foot, two-story building will provide space for offices and a showroom on the second story and a service department and arrival area on the first story. The automobile service entrance will be from the east side of the building on the ground floor; the parking lot will be built to rise gradually in the west until it meets the second story which will then become the main entrance on the west side to the new showroom and office space. There will also be pedestrian access from Manchester Road to the north side of the building in the service department location. Currently the dealership employees a staff of 44; once the new dealership is fully operational a staff of 100 is expected.  

The proposed site plan includes the elimination of three vehicular access points that currently exist on Manchester Road for a total of two access points (reduced from five existing). The proposal also includes a 5’ wide sidewalk along the entire frontage of the private property to be located in a public sidewalk easement. This sidewalk is separated on one side from Manchester Road by a 5’-wide landscaping strip in the right-of-way and on the other from the dealership parking lot by a proposed 4.5’-wide landscaping strip. This design was the result of consultation with City Staff to be consistent with the City/MoDOT Route 100 project. The new site development will decrease the impervious surface of the existing site while providing the required landscape buffer against the residential properties on the south as well as perimeter parking landscaping to the east and west that do not currently exist.

COMPREHENSIVE PLAN, LAND USE AND ZONING
The site is designated as Corridor Commercial on the EnVision Kirkwood 2035 Future Land Use Map. Development types discussed in this land use category include regional/neighborhood commercial. The proposed development maintains the current use of the site and is consistent with the uses listed.  

The subject property is zoned B-3, Highway Business District. The proposed use, Vehicle Sale and Rental, is defined as “An establishment primarily engaged in the sale, lease, or rental of vehicles, including incidental servicing and outdoor display/storage of vehicles for sale. Vehicles shall include, but not be limited to, cars, boats, farm machinery, motorcycles, ATVs, golf carts, RVs, and trailers. Said establishment may include major/minor vehicle repair and/or vehicle wash facilities if approved as a special use.” This use is a special use in the B-3 district and will include sale of vehicles, vehicle repair, and a detailing room for car wash by hand.

Surrounding land uses and zoning include the following:
To the north:	Across Manchester Road, properties are zoned B-3 and B-4 with various commercial uses being conducted.

To the south:	There is a single-family residential neighborhood zoned R-4.

To the east:	There are multiple commercial properties zoned B-3.

To the west:	There is a single commercial property zoned B-3 between the subject site and Woodlawn Avenue.

DEPARTMENTAL/AGENCY COMMENTS
Electric:	No comments.

Water: 	No comments.

Engineering:	No comments

Building/Fire:	The design must meet the current adopted building and fire codes.

Forester:	No comments.


SITE ELEMENTS ANALYSIS:
Structure & Parking
The proposed building is located approximately 74’ from the front property line which is about 41’ farther back from the property line when compared to the existing building at 33’. The front yard setback determined by averaging the setbacks of the adjacent buildings is 37.9’ according to the site plan; a survey has not yet been provided. The proposed building complies with all structure setbacks in the B-3 District with no side yard required and 20’ required in the rear. The proposed building also conforms to the height limitations, which is regulated through a maximum FAR of 2.0 in the B-3 zoning district. The FAR for this project is 0.5. 

The proposed building contains areas devoted to (1) vehicle sales with show room, sales and office areas, and (2) motor vehicle repair with 18 service bays accessed by an internal service drive/parking area, parts and storage spaces, service desks and a detailing room. The required number of parking spaces for the vehicle sales (1/200 square feet of floor area) and motor vehicle repair (1/300 square feet of floor area) areas is 101. The total is calculated with a 15% exclusion of the gross floor area for storage accessory to the principal use, restrooms, utility or maintenance areas, loading docks, and other incidental areas under Section 25-65(a)(4) of the Zoning Code. The total also relies upon Section 25-65(b)(2)(i) which allows 5% less than the required parking spaces without the need for a variance. The applicant is requesting a modification for 92 parking spaces, counting 4 accessible spaces and 8 internal spaces in the service arrival area (see modification discussion below). The proposed plan includes 5 bicycle racks as required.  

Site Access & Traffic Management
As mentioned in the Project Description, the proposal reduces the number of access points from five to two which will eliminate many potential conflict points for vehicles and pedestrians. There is a concrete median across from the western entrance that restricts this entrance to right-in, right-out movements. The eastern entrance is proposed as full-access. In addition to reducing the number of entrances, the current access points also range in size from 29’ wide to 59’ wide – nearly creating one continuous curb-cut along the property line. The two new access points are each 24’ in width. The existing site also has parking spaces directly adjacent to the right-of-way. The proposed plan moves all parking spaces a minimum of 10’ from the property line as required. While a modification is required to reduce the greenspace to 4.5’ (see landscaping and modification discussions below), this design will create further separation and better visibility for all users while allowing for a 5’ sidewalk on the property instead of directly adjacent to the street in the right-of-way.

Landscaping
The proposed landscaping meets the City’s regulations with a few requested modifications. To be consistent with the City/MoDOT Route 100 project occurring along the corridor from Kirkwood Road east into Brentwood, the applicant will provide a 5’ public sidewalk and a 4.5’ greenspace for planting of trees on its property. MoDOT will not allow the planting of trees in its 5’ right-of-way greenspace. Instead of canopy trees in the 4.5’ narrow strip, the City Forester has requested the substitution of understory trees. Eight of the 10 required trees may be provided in this area; however, due to the grade changes and the proposed retaining wall on the northwestern side of the lot, 2 understory trees have been moved to the rear of the lot in the southeast and southwest corners of the building. All of the parking lot curb island trees are provided with the exception of the island on the immediate east of the shop exit (where a required pedestrian walkway to the front of the building is provided which narrows the planting space for a canopy tree). The applicant has instead proposed an additional understory tree (under utility power lines) in the southeast rear of the lot. In the northeast of the lot where sight distance considerations would interfere with the placement of a tree, the required parking end tree has been shifted to the east side of the lot. The curb island north of the trash enclosure is also less than 7’ in width; however, there is additional green space to the south of the trash enclosure to satisfy parking end requirements. In areas under overhead power lines on the west side of the lot and in a portion of the eastern rear landscape area, understory trees are provided instead of canopy as permitted under the code. For the interior parking lot areas, 1600 square feet of open space is required; over 3400 square feet is provided.

Lighting
The proposed plan includes 16 pole-mounted and 24 building-mounted LED fixtures designed to meet the requirements of the Zoning Code.

Trash/Recycling
The applicant is proposing a trash enclosure, with the required landscape screening, on the southeast side of the property adjacent to the parking lot.

MODIFICATIONS
The applicant has requested site plan modifications per Section 25-19(g) of the Zoning Code regarding parking and landscaping requirements. The following is a summary of the various modifications that would be needed to accommodate the proposed design:

	Topic
	Required
	Provided
	Difference

	Perimeter landscaping on private property between parking and abutting right-of-way
	10’
	4.5’ with 5’ sidewalk and curbs (additional 5’ in public ROW)
	5.5’

	Street frontage trees/parking perimeter
	10 understory
	8
	2 (provided in south of lot)

	Curb island width and area for tree planting
	7’ in width and 120 sq. ft.in area with 1 canopy tree
	3’ width planting area with approximately 60 sq. ft. and no tree
	1 tree provided in south of lot

	Parking Spaces
	101
	92
	9




In the letter received by the City from Jason Dutkovich dated January 9, 2023, the applicant requested plan modifications based on demonstration of compliance to the code at higher than the minimum standards. Based on Staff’s review of the letter, the following provisions are above and beyond the City’s requirements (see letter for additional detail on these items):

1. Canopy trees are proposed at 2.5” caliper rather than the 2” caliper required and understory trees are proposed at 2” caliper rather than the 1.5” required. Fifty percent of all trees and shrubs will be Missouri Native plantings. The applicant is also providing 114 more shrubs than required and 143 grasses, perennials, and groundcovers.
2. The applicant is providing twice the amount of parking lot open space as required (including open space at the rear of the building beyond the 20’ required buffer).
3. The existing vehicular access points will be reduced from five to two to promote safer vehicle and pedestrian circulation both on and off-site.
4. The applicant is providing a public sidewalk easement on-site to coordinate with the larger Route 100 plan. The sidewalk will be moved farther from Manchester Road than would be provided in the right-of-way – thus improving access and safety.
5. The proposed site plan reduces the impervious area on-site (currently almost 100%) and reduces stormwater runoff to neighboring residential properties.

DISCUSSION:
Zoning Matters signs were placed on the property on December 16, 2022. The request was introduced at the Planning & Zoning Commission meeting on December 21, 2022. An on-site subcommittee meeting was held on January 4, 2023. A list of attendees of the subcommittee meeting can be seen in Exhibit B.  At the subcommittee meeting, the following items were discussed:
1. The modifications requested for the required 10’ landscaped area along the north front lot line; the requirement for parking lot interior curb islands of at least 7’ wide with 1 canopy tree; and the parking deficit of 9 spaces. The landscape plan will be resubmitted to the City with requested changes.
2. Due to the existing raised street median, the western access point will be right-in/right-out. The eastern access point will be full-access.
3. MoDOT has agreed that the fire hydrant will remain in place with the street light poles to be shifted.
4. Two electric transformers will be installed on the southwest of the site and the site plan will be revised to reflect this and resubmitted.
5. The topography of the site was discussed with relation to the building’s design and its utilization of the existing grade changes within the site. The building height will be about 40’. 
6. There will be no monument sign – only building signage.
7. New vehicle delivery unloading should still continue to occur on the lot behind the self-storage facility owned by the applicant at 10359 Manchester Road with no unloading of vehicles occurring in the public right-of-way 
8. The subcommittee concluded that that the requirements of Site Plan modification determination in Section 25-19(g), Site Plan review criteria in Section 25-19(h), and Special Use Permit review criteria in Section 25-20(e), have been met subject to the conditions below.

These items have been discussed throughout the report and outstanding items have been included in conditions in the Recommendation section of this report.

RECOMMENDATION:  
The Subcommittee recommends that this application be approved with the following conditions:

1. The project shall be constructed and maintained in accordance with the plans referenced in the Drawing Submitted portion of this report, except as noted herein.
2. Based upon the justification submitted per Section 25-19(g), the following site plan modifications shall be granted:
a. The required 10’ planting screen along Manchester Road shall be reduced to 4.5’.
b. The 10 frontage trees required along Manchester Road shall be reduced to 8 and shall be allowed to be understory, with the 2 remaining understory trees to be provided southeast and southwest of the building.
c. The required curb island width and area for tree planting on the east side of the shop exit shall be reduced to 3’ wide and approximately 60 square feet, with 1 understory tree to be provided in the southeast of the building rather than in the island referenced.
d. The required parking spaces shall be reduced from 101 to 92.
3. The applicant shall provide a signed and sealed survey required to establish the front yard setback prior to the issuance of permits.  Said survey shall verify compliance with the required front yard setback.
4. Approvals to vacate the utility easement recorded at deed book 4360, page 410 shall be obtained before permits may be issued. The vacation shall be recorded at the applicant’s expense with the St. Louis County Recorder of Deeds and a recorded copy provided to the City prior to occupancy being issued for the building.
5. All vehicle deliveries shall occur on-site with no unloading of vehicles occurring in the public right-of-way.
6. The applicant shall comply with all standard conditions as listed in Exhibit A.

Respectfully submitted, Ron Evens and Allen Klippel


Motion was made by Commissioner Scott and seconded by Commissioner Salzer-Lutz to approve PZ-08-23 subject to the conditions in the subcommittee report. There being no comments or discussion, the eight members present unanimously approved the motion.


4.	DEVELOPMENT PROJECT UPDATE
Mr. Raiche informed the Commission that the City Council approved the Greenbriar Hills Country Club proposal with a condition added for a post-construction sound test to verify compliance with St. Louis County’s noise ordinance. Mr. Raiche also mentioned that the City Council held a public hearing for Clark Animal Hospital on January 5 and a 1st reading is scheduled for January 19. A public hearing for the zoning code text amendments regarding recreational marijuana is scheduled before the City Council on January 19.  Mr. Raiche also reported on a Minor Subdivision approval that occurred administratively, as allowed by code, for a 2-lot subdivision at 526 S. Fillmore Avenue. The Code requires that Staff report these approvals to the Commission throughout the year.

In response to questions from the Commission, Mr. Raiche indicated that the City has no plans to institute any sort of moratorium for marijuana-related businesses. Mr. Raiche also explained that the former Pi Pizza/Rico Mexican location is eligible to transfer its special use permit to another restaurant without Commission or City Council approval. 

There being no further business, motion was made by Commissioner Diel and seconded by Commissioner Salzer-Lutz, to adjourn at 7:25 p.m. The next meeting will be held on February 1 at 7 p.m. 


						____________________________________
						Tom Feiner, Vice Chair


						____________________________________
						David Eagleton, Secretary/Treasurer

Upon request, these minutes can be made available within three working days in an alternate format, such as CD, by calling 314-822-5822.  Minutes can also be downloaded from the City’s website at www.kirkwoodmo.org, then click on City Clerk, Boards & Commissions, Planning & Zoning Commission.
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